SAVE THIS DATE!

Preserving Peacework Picnic

Saturday, July 23, 2 – 6 pm

At Peacework Organic Farm

Farm Tours - Come see the land that we are raising the money to preserve in perpetuity!

Entertainment by some of GVOCSA’s amazing talents

Potluck supper – please bring a dish to pass, (and we will have some delicious dishes to share) and place settings

Rain date – July 30.

Notes from the Farm

April 2005

By Elizabeth Henderson

     As I write these notes on April 13, the sun is glistening off the frost on the field outside my window – the field where we plan to plant spinach, radishes, carrots, beets and lettuces and where the garlic is poking up through the hay mulch in neat rows.  The snow did finally melt away at the very end of March, overfilling local streams to the usual spring flood level.  Then came the rains of April 2 – 3.  The combined volume of rain and melted snow swelled the Ganargua till it gushed over the banks, flooding halfway up our lower hoop house and a third of the way up the Tear Drop Field. It looked like a huge lake!  Had we kept our date for putting up the hoop house, we would have had to work in fishing gaiters.  We are still waiting for the temperature of the soils to rise above 50 degrees so that seeds will germinate and not rot in the cold, wet ground.

     While cold weather drags on, we have a lovely time in the greenhouse starting plants that we will transplant into the fields when conditions are ripe. In early March, we plant the first lettuces and tomatoes, and then go on to Asian greens, onions, leeks, eggplants and peppers.  We have over 400 tomato plants that will go in the hoop house that we call the Tomato House.  Started two weeks earlier than last year, there is every likelihood that they will bear fruit by early July.  Most of these are cherry tomatoes – the sweet and pungent Sun Golds, the luscious Black Cherries and Sweet Chelseas, the firm and tasty Juliets, and two new varieties – Taxi, with yellow fruit, and Isis, with striped red and yellow fruit.  We will also plant in the Tomato House some larger red and heirloom varieties that bear early – First Lady, Money Maker, and Jet Star. From Johnny’s Seeds, we are trying out two new greenhouse varieties – Cobra and Trust.  For the field, we have 800 plants, mostly heirlooms – Big Beef, Brandywine, Golden Boy, Prudens Purple, Black Krim, Aunt Ruby’s German Green, Striped German, Green Zebra and Amish Paste.  As participants in the Organic Seed Project, we are trialing Double Rich, a yellow tomato that has a double dose of vitamin C from Seeds of Change.

     Our practice for the past few years has been to transplant enough lettuces and Asian greens into the hoop house to provide the first two weeks of the CSA. We take the plastic cover off the hoop houses in the fall to extend the life of the plastic, make the houses non-taxable, and prevent the accumulation of snow from collapsing them. In the spring, we move the lower hoop house from its previous year’s site in order to rotate the ground.  And before we set up the hoops again, we spade the beds.  This year, snow cover and then saturation with moisture kept us from spading in a timely manner. Fortunately, the Tomato house is on higher, well-drained soil. So we covered it with plastic with the help of Connie Collins, Chris Powers and farmer friend Kurt Forman, spread compost, tilled it in with a small rototiller and put the first greens there, leaving enough space down the center of the beds for the tomatoes. 

   When the waters receded from the lower hoop house, we had a stretch of lovely dry days which allowed us to move the hoops, till the beds, and get up both anti- woodchuck netting and plastic. For a fourth year in a row, Mark Pierce helped with construction.  On the gusty afternoon of April 10, we were lucky to have the assistance of Nathan Klassen, Blair Hornbuckle, Ted Vallone, Jack Spula, and Patrick Keeler, an apprentice candidate, or we would have sailed on the westerly wind to Lyons with that huge sheet of plastic.  Today, we set up the irrigation tapes and filled the beds with lettuces and more Asian greens.  With over wintered carrots and leeks, watercress from the stream, herbs, garlic greens and asparagus, we should have plenty of vegetables for the first two weeks of shares.

     Next week, the temperatures are supposed to rise into the 60’s, so we will direct seed peas, carrots, parsnips, beets and radishes, and transplant the first field lettuces and greens. Greg has changed the oil on the tractors and completed their annual maintenance with Katie as his assistant.  Katie also helped me grease the spader before I spaded all the beds we need for the early crops. An entire week without rain should leave the beds in perfect condition for spading and planting.

     Our new partner Katie Lavin has brought her youthful energy and easy laughter to our spring efforts.  So far, we have one apprentice, Brigitte Derel, a recent graduate of Marquette College in Michigan.  Born in Caen, France, Brigitte grew up in Chicago.  Like most of our apprentices, Brigitte loves food, cooking it, talking about it, and sharing it.  She calls herself a food activist and coordinated the cashiers at the Marquette food coop where she worked over the winter.  In her spare time, she is learning to do pottery and tours around on her bicycle. Sometime in the distant future, she would like to settle down and run an organic farm. We are still interviewing for the second apprentice position.

     A lot of our mental energy this winter has gone into revising the lease we will sign with the Genesee Land Trust with the counsel of George Parker, and figuring out what sort of entity the farm should become to be solid enough to sign a long-term lease.  After exploring the various possibilities, we are taking the advice of FarmNet and establishing a Limited Liability Company (LLC).  You can pretty much write your own operating agreement for an LLC, so that gives us the freedom to continue governing our farm as a worker collective, one farmer, one vote.  We can also pay each partner what each of us calculates we need to live on, instead of dividing profits according to level of investment.  Geneva member Alaine Espenscheid, a lawyer who has done a lot of coop work, has generously offered to help us with all the paperwork in exchange for her share of veggies.  The LLC brings with it an annual fee to the state and a lot more bookkeeping than we have done in the past.

                                                      …

     Despite the troubles in the rest of the world, the bright sun shining on us here brings us hope for peace.  We can think of nothing more delightful than sharing this land and its bounty with all of you!  Let us create a little corner of sanity and community together.

